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Meet Professor Urcan

 

  Hello, my name is Oktay Urcan, I am an Associate Professor of Accounting here at the 
University of Illinois. I teach financial accounting related classes at undergraduate MBA, 
Executive MBA and PhD levels. I have been associated with the University of Illinois for 
about two years. Before that, I was an Assistant Professor of Accounting at London 
Business School in United Kingdom. I conduct research in the archival capital markets 
area. My recent interests are in the growing intel displinaries such as earlier called 
micro-accouting which studies the interaction between micro-economy and accounting.   

   My research investigates how aggregated accounting numbers help predict important 
macro-economic variables including GDP growth, employment growth and inflation. I 
will be teaching Financial Accounting course in our IMBA program. Accounting is the 
language of business. Decision-makers both within and outside the firms in business life 
need relevant and reliable information to make decisions. In this class, you will develop 
a deep understanding of particular type of information provided by each financial 
statement and how decision makers can benefit from financial statements. Accounting 
knowledge also serves as a foundation for other classes you will take in IMBA program. 
These classes include finance and strategy. Welcome to financial accounting, let's 
begin. 

 

https://www.coursera.org/learn/financial-accounting-basics/lecture/Z38eQ/meet-professor-urcan
https://www.coursera.org/learn/financial-accounting-basics/lecture/Z38eQ/meet-professor-urcan
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Module 1 

Lesson 1-1.1: Introduction 

 

Hello, welcome to first class of Financial Accounting Foundations here at the University 
of Illinois. Here is a very brief overview of what we are going to do today. First, we a 
going to define what accounting is, and then we will go through what financial 
accounting is. And finally, we will discuss in detail three main financial statements. 
These are balance sheet, income statement and cash flow statement. If you are ready 
lets get started. 

 

https://www.coursera.org/learn/financial-accounting-basics/lecture/JiVRK/m1l1v1-introduction
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Lesson 1-1.2: What Is Accounting? 

 

So what is accounting? If you go to Wikipedia, accounting is defined as the 
measurement, processing, and communication of financial information about economic 
entities.  

https://www.coursera.org/learn/financial-accounting-basics/lecture/cjTiB/m1l1v2-what-is-accounting
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Accounting information is useful for many different parties. Shareholders and investors 
can use accounting information to predict future cash flows of a firm. Creditors can also 
use accounting information to understand liquidity, risk and profitability of a firm. 
Employees can use accounting information to judge firms' financial stability, as well as 
in negotiating their economy contracts. Customers can use accounting information to 
understand if the firm is strong enough to cover its warranty. And finally, managers can 
use accounting information in their decision making process and in negotiating their own 
compensation contracts.  
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Now it's a good time to differentiate between financial accounting and management 
accounting. Financial accounting deals with measurement and communication of 
financial information for external users. These external users include shareholders or 
investors, creditors, governmental authorities, or auditors. On the other hand, 
management accounting deals with measurement sand communication of information 
for internal users. These internal users include managers and employees. So the 
bottom line is financial and management accounting deals with the measurement and 
communication of the same economic reality in different forms for different users. 
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Lesson 1-1.3: Components of Annual Reports 

 

  So, what is accounting information and how we can obtain this information? Let me 
start with the second question. There are many resources you can use to obtain 
accounting information. One very useful resource you can always use is firms or 
websites. If you go to the website of any public firm, you are likely to see a link called 
Investor Relations. If you click on link, you will get a lot of financial information about the 
firm. Here is an example. Here is investor relations website of Walmart.  

  As you can see, you have access to information about recent stock price, business 
strategy, etc., etc., but what we are interested in is accounting information. And you can 
obtain accounting information about Walmart by clicking on two links on this website. 
These links are Annual Reports and SEC Filings. Under annual reports you will have 
access to any accounting information for Walmart. On the other hand, under SEC 
Filings, you will have access to both quarterly and annual accounting information for 
Walmart. 

https://www.coursera.org/learn/financial-accounting-basics/lecture/yUKkp/m1l1v3-components-of-annual-reports
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So now let me go to my first question. What exactly is accounting information? When 
somebody ask you this question you need to always remember, accounting information 
is major financial statements and also it is major financial statements. The major 
financial statements are balance sheet, income statement, and cash flow statements. 
Now let's discuss in detail what kind of information we can obtain from this financial 
statements.  
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The first and the probably most important financial statement is balance sheet. Balance 
sheet communicates information about assets, liabilities, and shareholders equity of a 
firm. In other words, by looking at the balance sheet you can assess the resources of 
the firm to create value and how these resources are financed. These resources can be 
financed through liabilities like a bank loan or investment by shareholders.  
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The second most important finance statement we are going to talk about in this class is 
income statement. Under income statement, you have access to revenues and 
expenses of a firm for a certain period of time. The certain period of time can be a 
quarter or a year.  
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And, finally, the third most important finance statement we are going to talk about in this 
class is cashflow statement. Cashflow statement describes in detail how cash changes 
for a firm for a certain period of time. This can be a quarter or a year. In particular, by 
looking at cash flow statement, you can understand the cash generated operations, 
cash coming from investment activities, and cash provided by financing activities.  

One thing that you have to always remember about financial statements is that they are 
summoned in measures. There's just one number. If you want to have access to details 
on how those numbers are collected or calculated, you have to have, you have to look 
at the notes for these financial statements. Notes to financial statements describe in 
detail how the numbers on the financial statements are calculated. 
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Lesson 1-2.1: Balance Sheet Overview 

 

We said probably the most important financial statement is balance sheet. Balance 
sheet communicates information about financial position of a firm at a particular point in 
time. By looking at balance sheet you have information about assets of the firm, 
liabilities of the firm, as well as shareholders' equity in the firm. In other words, balance 
sheet communicates information about the resources of the firm and how those 
resources are financed. Assets, liabilities, and shareholders' equity constitute 
fundamental accounting equation.  

https://www.coursera.org/learn/financial-accounting-basics/lecture/0Cjf8/m1l2v1-balance-sheet-overview
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   On the fundamental accounting equation, assets are equal to liabilities plus 
shareholders' equity, or another way of saying is that on the fundamental accounting 
equation resources are equal to financing of those resources. Now, it's time to make an 
exercise about balance sheet. Here is the balance sheet of Walmart at the end of year 
2014, and 15. Now our task is to see whether fundamental accounting equation holds 
for Walmart. In particular, you need to check whether assets are equal to liabilities plus 
shareholders' equity for year 2015. Let's check. So at the end of year 2015 total assets 
of Walmart is 203,706.  

  One thing that that I want you to pay attention here is that all of these numbers are in 
millions. So basically the real amount of total assets for Walmart at the end of year 2015 
is 203 billion, 706 million. But just to make our job easier, we are going to not talk about 
millions. So at the end of the year 2015, the total assets of Walmart is 203,706. Under 
fundamental accounting equation these numbers should be equal to summation of 
liabilities plus shareholders' equity. And if you looked second box on this slide you are 
going to see that total liabilities plus redeemable non-controlling interest plus equity 
which is actually shareholders' equity is again, 203,706. So it looks like for Walmart at 
the end of year 2015, fundamental accounting equation holds. 
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Lesson 1-2.2: Balance Sheet: Assets 

 

Now it's time to discuss the three important parts of a balance sheet. The first part of a 
balance sheet is assets. Under assets you have accesses to resources of a firm to 
create value. Resources have three important features. Resources should be controlled 
by a firm. They should have probable economic benefits. And we should have sufficient 
reliability to estimate these future economic benefits. So what are some other examples 
of assets? Cash is an asset of a firm. Another example of an asset is inventories. So 
what's an example here? For a car dealer, for example, the car sitting to get sold are 
inventories, and they are a form of assets. Another example for assets is production 
machines.  

https://www.coursera.org/learn/financial-accounting-basics/lecture/G3vcY/m1l2v2-balance-sheet-assets
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  They are used to manufacture new goods. In general, we have two groups of assets. 
These are current assets and long-term assets. Current assets are the ones that have 
relatively short life. Here, what we're talking about is the cut off year is one year. So if 
you're dealing with an asset who's going to stay on the balance sheet for less than one 
year, they are classified as current assets. Some examples are cash, inventories and 
account receivable. So now, let's very briefly discuss what the account receivable is. So 
basically, suppose that a firm is selling goods, to some customers.  

  But the firm doesn't collect payment yet. So then firm books these future payments 
from customers as account receivable. And most of the time, account receivables are 
collected from customers within a year, therefore they are classified as current assets. 
The second important group of assets we are going to to deal with in this class are, 
long-term assets. Long term assets are the ones, they generally have a life more than 
one year. For example, buildings and equipment. If you have a building or an 
equipment, as a firm, you can use those assets for more than one year, therefore, they 
are going to stay on your balance sheet for more than one year.  
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Now is the perfect time to do some exercises about assets. So the question here is, we 
are going to identify the values of the following accounts on Walmart's 2015 balance 
sheet. And if you want access to this balance sheet in real life, you can go to Walmart in 
your report you can look at page 37. So what are the assets that we are searching on 
Walmart. We're going to search for cash, receivables, inventories, prepaid expenses, 
property and equipment, net. So how are we going to go through with this question?  
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First, you will go to hold balance sheet of Walmart and then you're going to zoom into 
asset section of Walmart. 
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 Now is the time to search for those numbers for the year 2015. The first asset we said 
we are going to search on Walmart's balance sheet is cash. For the year of 2015, the 
amount of cash Walmart has on its balance sheet is 9,135. And let me remind you one 
more time, all of these numbers are in millions. Just to make our job easier we are going 
to talk about these millions. The second group of assets that we are supposed to find on 
Walmart's balance sheet for year 2015 is receivables. At the end of year 2015, the total 
amount of receivables Walmart has is 6,778. Let me define one more time what we are 
talking about as receivables. By account receivables, we are talking about sales made 
by Walmart but not collected yet. But notice that these receivables are classified as 
current assets. So basically Walmart expects to collect from its own customers 6,778 by 
the end of next year.  

The third asset that we're supposed to find on Walmart balance sheet is assets. And 
the value for year 2015 is 45,141. So these are the total amount of inventories, goods, 
that are in Walmart's super stores to be sold in the next year, because they are 
classified as current assets. The fourth group of assets that we are supposed to find on 
Walmart's balance sheet is prepaid expenses. And you find that this amount for year 
2015 is 2,224. Now is the perfect time to discuss what are we talking about as prepaid 
expenses. So most of the time, these prepaid expenses are about like insurance or rent 
if some of this insurance or rent are paid in advance. Suppose that Walmart is renting 
all of its super stores anyway, and they pay all of their rent expenses at the beginning of 
the year.  

  These are not expenses immediately. First, they are recorded as prepaid expenses 
and they are expensed over time. We are going to have a special session about prepaid 
expenses, for now all you have to know that these are pre-paid expenses that's going to 
be expenses in the future. The last group of assets that we are supposed to find on 
Walmart balance sheet is property and equipment. And this value for year 2015 is a big 
number 114,280. And this is expected for Walmart because they have a lot of super 
stores, a lot of trucks etc., etc., and they are all classified under property and 
equipment. 
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Lesson 1-2.3: Balance Sheet: Liabilities 

 

  The second important category of a balance sheet is liabilities. Liabilities section  
provides information about obligations of a firm, for some thing for an obligation to be a 
liability it has to have three features. First of all, these obligations should be about 
transferring economic benefits in the future. Second of all, obligations have to be 
measurable. And finally, the benefits which creates these obligations have already been 
received by the firm. If you have these three features then we are talking about liabilities 
we can put on balance sheet. What are the some examples of liabilities probably the 
most important and common example of liabilities is account payable.  

  Suppose that Walmart, which is our example in this class, is buying goods from its 
vendors, but Walmart doesn't pay it. Then Walmart has to create an accounts payable 
for future payment to these vendors. Another example of a liable pays wage payable 
suppose we have employees that work for Walmart but they're not paid yet. When ever 
understand they work for Walmart we need to create wage payable, to account for our 
future possible payment employees. And finally, debt is a very classical example of a 
liability. If goes ahead and borrows money from a bank, for example, they are going to 
be booked as a debt on liability section of a balance sheet. In general, we have three 
types of liabilities.  

https://www.coursera.org/learn/financial-accounting-basics/lecture/mKmTA/m1l2v3-balance-sheet-liabilities
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  These are current liabilities, long-term liabilities and Provisions. In current liabilities, we 
are talking about obligations that are supposed be paid within a year. Accounts payable, 
wage payable are some common examples of liabilities that firms are suppose to pay 
within a year. On the other hand, long-term liabilities are obligations that are suppose to 
be paid in a time period more than one year. For example if a firm goes ahead borrows 
money, which is payable for the next 15 years from a bank, then they are booked as 
long term liabilities.  

  And the last component of a liabilities provision, which is quite interesting, here we are 
talking about a balance where there is at least reasonable certain debt obligation will be 
incurred at some future date. That's the idea here. Suppose that a firm is going through 
some lawsuit. It's quit possible that because of this lawsuit, firm could lose a lot of 
money as a penalty. If the keyword here is the reasonable, if there is a reasonable 
certainty, then for our pays to create liability in the form of a provision for this possible 
future penalty associated with this law suite. And we are going to spend all of the time 
on provisions in next lectures. Now it's the time to do an exercise about liabilities. 
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 Our job right now is to identify the values of the following liability accounts on Walmart 
2005 balance sheets. And again, if you want to access to the real balance sheet for 
Walmart, you need to find Walmart any of report from each the customer relations 
Website and then you need to open page 37. The libel that's we are going to search on 
the balanced the Walmart are short term borrowings, accounts payable, long-term debt 
due within one year and long-term debt.  
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For this purpose we need to go to balance sheet of Walmart and we need to zoom in 
liable section of this balance sheet. The first liable that we are supposed to identify on 
WalMart's balance sheet was short-term borrowings. And if you look at for year 2015, 
the amount of short-term borrowings 1,592. Just to remind you one more time, all of 
these numbers are in millions. The second liability that we are going to identify, its value 
is accounts payable. By the end of year 2015, the amount of accounts payable Walmart 
has is $38,410. In other Walmart purchased goods from its vendors by the end of year 
2015. And they didn't pay yet. And the amount of this purchase of goods which are not 
paid yet but they are paid within a year because the current liability is 38 billion, 410 
million dollars.  

  The third group of liabilities that we are supposed to search on Walmart's balance 
sheet is long term debt within one year. And its value is 4,810. So this is interesting 
here. Let me just put a note here. Here we are talking about long term debt which is 
supposed to pay in more than one year. But we are just dealing with it's current portion, 
so basically we have borrowed for the long term debt. But now all we are dealing with 
within the next year out of all this long term debt we are supposed to pay 4810 within 
the next year. That's why this is the long-term debt due within one year or in other 
words, it's a short-term component of long-term debt. And finally, we need to find the 
value of long-term debt for the year 2015, the amount of long-term debt Walmart has on 
its balance sheet is $41086. 
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Lesson 1-2.4: Balance Sheet: Shareholders’ Equity 

 

The third section of a balance sheet is shareholders' equity. Under shareholders' equity, 
you can now access the information about investment of shareholders. If you remember 
fundamental accounting equation, assets are equal to liability plus shareholders' equity. 
Another way of defining shareholders' equity is the difference between assets and 
liabilities. So, basically assets constitute all the resources of a firm.  

https://www.coursera.org/learn/financial-accounting-basics/lecture/uuD3I/m1l2v4-balance-sheet-shareholders-equity
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  Some of these resources are financed through liabilities, and the rest is financed 
through shareholders' equity. In almost every shareholder's equity account, you have 
access to three major accounts. These are common stock, additional paid-in capital, 
and retained earnings. Let me start with the common stock. If you are a shareholder of 
a firm, you are likely to get the share certificates. And that share certificate, it tells you 
that you have one share of a public firm, and most of the time that share certificate also 
provides you a value on it, and this number, these values are generally quite small, like 
one cent, $1. And basically, in the common stock section of a balance sheet, we see 
these nominal par values, these small values written on the share certificates, times 
number of shares printed by the firm over time.  

  The second important section of a balance sheet is come additional paid-in capital. 
When investors are purchasing shares, they do not pay just nominal value of the firm, 
most of the time they pay much more than that. So the extra money they pay to acquire 
share of a firm is recorded under additional paid-in capital. And lastly, the third important 
section of any shareholders' equity is retained earnings. Here you have information 
about profits accumulated over the years, but not distributed to shareholders. Firms 
earn money throughout the years, if they do not distribute this money to shareholders in 
the form of dividends, they are recorded under retained earnings. Now is a perfect time 
to lend exercise about shareholder's equity section of a balance sheets.  
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Our job is to identify the values of the following accounts in Walmart's 2015 balance 
sheet. These accounts are common stock, capital in excess of par value, or it can be 
considered as additional paid-in capital, and finally retained earnings.  
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For this purpose you need to go to balance sheet of Walmart and you need to zoom in 
shareholders equity section of Walmart.  

 

And we need to find the values of the three accounts for the year 2015. The first 
account that we were supposed to find on Walmart balance sheet was common stock. 
For the year end 2015, the amount of common stock Walmart has is 323. The second 
account that we are supposed to identify its value on Walmart balance sheet was capital 
in excess of par value. As I mentioned before, this can be considered as additional paid-
in capital. For the year end 2015 the amount of additional paid-in capital is 2,462. 

   The last account that we are supposed to identify its value on Walmart balance sheet 
is retained earnings. For the year end of 2015 the amount of retained earnings for 
Walmart is 85,777. Let me remind you one more time all of these numbers are in 
millions. In other words, by the end of the year 2015, Walmart has earned about $86 
billion, but they didn't distribute this money to its own shareholders as a form of 
dividends yet. In other firms Walmart is sitting on this much of profits on its balance 
sheets. 
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Lesson 1-3.1: Income Statement 

 

The second major financial statement we are going to discuss in this class is income 
statement. By looking at income statement you have access to financial performance of 
a firm over a certain period of time. Most of the time, this period of time is a quarter or a 
year for a public firm. Income statement summarizes the information about firm's 
revenues, expenses, gains and losses within a certain period of time. If you look at 
income statement, you're going to have access to the following information. You will 
have access to sales of a firm.  

https://www.coursera.org/learn/financial-accounting-basics/lecture/cmN78/m1l3v1-income-statement
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Sometimes sales considered as revenues or turn over depending on the firm. The 
second important piece of information you will access to by looking at income statement 
is cost of sales. So, what's cost of sales? Suppose that we are talking about a car 
dealer, when they sale a car, they book it as a sales or revenues. The cost of this car 
basically the car dealers payment the car manufacture to acquire this car is considered 
as cost of sales. The third important group of information we are going to access by 
looking at an income statement is operating expenses. These operating expenses 
include, for example, payments to sales people, rent expense for the showroom, etc., 
these are expenses that you pay as a part of your normal business operation.  

   For again if you go to car dealer example, car dealer doesn't earn money just by 
selling the cars. They can make money from some other activities. Suppose that they 
have lots of cash. They deposit this cash into a bank account which generates some 
interest income. This interest income is considered as other income. Basically under 
this category we are talking about incomes or expenses for a firm which has nothing to 
do with their main core operations. Finally we will have information about income taxes 
for a firm if you look at income statement. From time to time, very rarely, income 
statement also include information about extraordinary gains and losses. As you can 
understand from the names, these are gains or losses very rarely happening to public 
firms. What is an example? Suppose that a public firm is in a location which goes 
through some form of earthquake. And the losses associated with the earthquakes are 
considered as extraordinary gains and losses. However, most of the time you will not 
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find this information because for something to be an extraordinary gain or loss, they 
need to come from some very rare events.  

Now is a perfect time to go to the income statement of Walmart. Our job is right now to 
identify the values of the following accounts from the Walmart's 2015 income statement. 
So what are the accounts we are looking for? Total revenues, cost of sales, operating 
income and net interest income.  
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For this purpose, we need to go to income statement of Walmart and now let's identify 
those numbers.  
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The first value that we are suppose to identify on Walmart income statement was total 
revenues, for the year end 2015 annually the amount of total revenues for Walmart is 
485,651. Again let me remind you one more time these numbers are in millions. So 
basically by the end of year 2015, for a full year 2015 the amount of revenue for 
Walmart is about $486 billion. The second important piece of information you are 
supposed to identify from Walmart's income statement is cost of sales. So basically we 
are talking about the cost of the inventory. If the Walmart is buying for example some 
guns to be sold, what is the cost of these gums to the Walmart? And the amount of cost 
of sales for Walmart is about 365,086. 

   The third important information that you're supposed to identify from Walmart's 
income statement is operating income. For the year end of 2015, the amount of total 
income, the amount of operating income for Walmart is 27,147. And lastly the amount of 
interest, net interest income for year 2015 of Walmart is 2,348. Here, what we are 
talking about here Walmart gets lots of cash in its hands. They put this money into a 
bank account. And this banking account creates about two billion dollars for the year 
2015. Notice that this does not include operating income, because we are talking about 
income which has nothing to do with mean core operations of Walmart. That's why it 
has a separate section on their interest. 
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Lesson 1-4.1: Cash Flow Statement 

 

The third important finance statement we are going to cover in this course is cash flow 
statement. On the cash flow statement we have access to cash flow and out flows of a 
firm over time. Just the income statement, this time period is generally a quarter or a 
year. In other words, cash flow statement summarizes how cash change for a particle of 
firm over this period of time. Cash flow statement has three major parts. Cash flow 
statement from operations. Cash flow is generated from investing activities and cash 
flow is provided by financing activities. So lets see these numbers in detail. 

https://www.coursera.org/learn/financial-accounting-basics/lecture/USmLR/m1l4v1-cash-flow-statement
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 We said cash flow statement summarizes how cash changes for a public firm over 
time. And lets see how this works in reality. Here is the Walmart's cash flow statement 
for the last three years, 2013, 14 and 15. Let's zoom into 2015 and let's look at the 
numbers in the box. The first number I want to attract your attention in that box is net 
increase in cash and cash equivalence in 2015 and this amount is 1854. In other words, 
in the year 2015, net cash generation performed by Walmart is 1,854, okay? The 
second important number in this box is cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of 
the year. So basically at the beginning of the year 2015, the amount of cash Walmart 
has in its bank account is 7,281. So you have now access to amount of cash at the 
beginning of the year, you now know the amount of cash generating during the year 
2015. 

   Now you can calculate the amount of cash sitting in the bank account of Walmart at 
the end of year 2015, which is 9,135, we said cash flow statements has three major 
parts. These are cash flows from operations, cash flows provided by investing activities 
and cash flows provided by financing activities. Now let's go to these numbers in detail. 
The first, and probably the most important component of a cash flow statement is cash 
flow provided from operations. For Walmart for the year 2015 the amount of cash flow 
from operations is 28,564. In other words, for the year end in 2015 Walmart has 
generated from it's own cooperation about $29 billion in cash, that's a big number. 
Okay, the second component of a cash flow statement is cash flows provided by 
investing activities. And if you look at for Walmart for year 2015, this number is 11,125. 
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Now there's something very important here, notice that number is in parenthesis. In 
accounting, if a number is in parenthesis, it means that it is negative. In other words 
Walmart's cash flow from investing activities in year 2015 consumed about $11 billion. 
So that exactly spend his money, if you go to details in investing section, you're going to 
see that most of these numbers isn't spent on just one thing. This is payment for 
property and equipment. In year 2015, Walmart has spent about $12 billion to acquire 
any property and equipment for their own operations, and therefore, we have a huge 
negative number under cash flow from investing activities. And the third component of a 
cash flow statement is cash flow from financing activities, and this number is minus, 
because in parentheses, 15,071. And where is this negativities coming from? It is 
coming from mainly three resources.  

   The first one is net change in short-term borrowings. So basically in last year, for 
short-term paying short-term borrowings, Walmart has paid about 6,288. The second 
component of cash flow from finance activities, which is again negative, is payment of 
long-term debt is the amount of 6,185. Deterred important component of a cash flow 
statement is cash flow from financing activities. For the year end at 2015, cash flow 
from financing for Walmart is minus, because it is in parenthesis, 15,071. So where is 
this negative number coming from? If you look a little bit on details, we see that there 
are three major reasons why we have a big negative number under cash flow from 
financing activities. The first one is net change in short-term borrowings. For the end of 
2015, Walmart has paid 6,288 to pay for their short-term borrowings. The second big 
negative number under cash flow from financing activities is payments of long term 
debt. To pay for long term debt, Walmart has paid 3,904 for year 2015. And finally again 
for the year 2015, Walmart has paid 6,185 for dividends. These are dividend payments 
it's all shareholders, and because of these three big negative number, for the year 
ended in 2015 we have 15,071 negative cash flow from financing activities.  
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So if you sum these three numbers, cash flow from operations, cash flow from investing 
activities, and cash flows provided by financing activities. You are going to find net 
change in year 2015, and this number is 1,854. This set cash flow statement 
summarizes how cash changes between two time periods. Now let me just go back to 
balance sheet of Walmart and this is something we have discussed. I want you to 
attract your attention to cash and cash equivalents between years 2014 and 15 for 
Walmart.  
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At the end of year 2014 the amount of cash Walmart has in its bank account is 7,281. 
For the year end of 2015, the amount of cash is 9,135. If you just go back to the original 
slide, these are the numbers that we'd see on the original boxes at the end. So we 
exactly explained how cash changes for Walmart between year 2014 and 2015. And we 
said that there is a cash change between 2014 and 2015 due to these three reasons. 
There is a huge cash generation from operations.  

  But this cash generation is spent by cash flows from investing activities, because we 
acquired new property and equipment. And then we pay to our debt holders, as well as 
shareholders. And therefore, net change in the year 2015 is 1,854. This concludes our 
fourth module. In this module we learned about the definition and users of financial 
accounting information. We also went through, in detail, main financial statements. In 
the next module, we are going to learn how to record financial transactions, and we will 
learn how to prepare basic financial statements. Until that time, take care. 
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Module 1 Case Video  

 
Now, it's a good time to apply what we have learned during the class. At the end of 
every module, I'm going to use real company financial statements to show you practical 
applications of the course content. Before you go through these cases though, these 
cases have already been uploaded on Coursera. Please download them, spend some 
time to working on them, and then please watch the solution video. Please do not 
watch the solution video without going through these cases. You are going to get the 
maximum benefit first you study and then come back to solutions.  
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Let's get started. Here is case number one. It is about General Mills annual report, and 
the first question is what are the main components of General Mills annual report? Well, 
we have financial summary on page 10, selected financial data in page 12, 
management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations 
page 13, Non-GAAP measures page 35, let me just pause a little bit. By Non-GAAP 
measures, I'm talking about accounting numbers but they are not defined within the 
accounting. For example, if you look at income statement at the end of every quarter or 
a year, there is a net income number. But under Non-GAAP measures what companies 
do is that, look, we have this income number but this income number doesn't reflect our 
reality. For example, it's quite possible that during the year, there's the earthquake. 
These earthquake costs some money and it is reflected on net income. Companies can 
take away this loss associated with the earthquake to give you according to deal 
measure a better measure of net income. So by Non-GAAP measures, we are talking 
about accounting numbers. But they are not according to accounting precisely, so they 
can take away some of the expenses or some other items.  
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If you continue on page 45, we have reports of management and independent 
registered public accounting firm. On page 47, we have consolidated financial 
statements, and this is basically what we have in their annual reports. Most of the time 
from an accounting perspective, what we are interested is consolidated financial 
statements which includes income statement, balance sheet, cash flow statement, and 
the statement of equity, and then some footnotes that is financial statements. For 
General Mills, this start in page 47.  
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Here is the second question of first case about General Mills. The question is asking 
you what are the General Mill's three largest assets? Well, if you go to balance sheet, if 
you look at the asset side, you are going to see that these are goodwill, other intangible 
assets, and land, buildings, and equipment.  
 

 
So let's just see them in action. Here is the balance sheet of General Mills and these 
three assets are in red rectangle. We have goodwill, other intangible assets, land, 
buildings, and equipment.  
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Here is the third question of case number one. Would you expect this to be General 
Mill's main assets given the nature of its business? It's not surprising that goodwill 
and other intangible assets are the largest assets, given the nature of General Mill's 
business. The other intangible assets include brands, franchise agreements, customer 
relationships which I'm going to show you soon on Note 6 that most of these other 
intangible assets includes brands. It is also not surprising that lands, buildings, and 
equipment is a large asset for this company because this is a food manufacturing 
company.  
 

 
So let me show you note number six where we have a decomposition of goodwill and 
other intangible assets. Here if you look at carefully, we have a big chunk of 
brands. There's food manufacturing company like cereals, and when we're buying the 
cereal companies from some other firms, we buy also their brand names. We also have 
some franchise agreements. Basically, we have some franchisees and this also 
constitute the large chunk of all assets.  
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What are the two largest liabilities? These are long-term debt and accounts payable,  
 

 
and I got this information from page 48 of the consolidated balance sheet. If you want to 
see it, here it is consolidated balance sheets. Page 48, I'm looking for two large 
liabilities. The largest liability here is long-term debt and the second largest liability here 
is accounts payable. They are both in red rectangle.  
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What type of obligations are represented by these liabilities? So what is basically 
included in here? The long-term debt consists mainly of notes payable which I'm going 
to show you soon in Note 8: Debt, and then accounts payable mostly consists of 
amounts due to suppliers given the nature of General Mills business.  
 

 
Let me start with Note 8. So if you look at Note 8, here is a decomposition of all that 
long term debt. These are long-term notes bonds which we are going to cover when we 
are talking about liabilities and for accounts payable, as you can understand from the 
name, these are payables to our suppliers. So basically, we buy goods from them, but 
we don't pay cash right now and they become accounts payable.  
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What is the value of shareholders' equity? The total shareholders equity or you can call 
this as stockholders equity is equal to $4,327.9 in million, and where did I get this 
information?  
 

 
Of course, I got this information from consolidated balance sheet. As you can see, the 
amount of total shareholders equity is in red rectangle. The amount is one more time 
4,327.9, it is coming from consolidated balance sheet.  
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Here is question seven of case number one. What is the value of net sales for fiscal 
year 2017? Of course, we are going to get this information from income statement, but 
general miscalled the statement as consolidated statement of earnings. It's the same 
thing. The amount of sales in year 2017 is how much? Fifteen thousand six hundred 
and nineteen point eight in millions.  
 

 
So if you look at the income statement or consolidated statement of earnings, this is the 
first number. It's called net sales, say now there's one more time, 15,619.8.  
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Question Number 8 of the first case is asking you, what was the net income or net 
earnings? They are the same thing for fiscal year 2017. Again, we are going to get this 
information from income statement which I'm going to show you soon. This amount is 
1,701.1 million.  
 

 
So here is the income statement. There's a line called net earnings. It is in red 
rectangle, and it says that the amount of net earnings is 1,701.1. 
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What does the net income number represent? So basically the question asking 
you, how did we come up with this net income number? So what are the 
revenues? What are the expenses and how we ended up with this number? In other 
words, the question is asking you to summarize what you see on the income 
statement. Let me summarize with words and if you go and check this with the income 
statement, these are basically what is going on. Net earnings measures the financial 
performance of General Mills over the past fiscal year. For General Mills, net earnings 
is net sales plus any divestiture gains. You don't have to know what divestiture gain 
is, but for now all you need to know is sometimes we'll sell some of our businesses. 
When you're selling or getting rid of your business it can cost you some money, 
sometimes you make money out of this. So this process is called divestiture. If you 
make money you have a divestiture gain. If you lose money when you're getting rid of a 
business, then it's going to be a divestiture loss. Then in other revenues we have 
after tax earnings from our joint ventures, basically we have some 50-50 businesses 
with some other firms and here is the money that we make from this joint ventures less, 
okay. These are all off from their revenues. What type of expenses do we have on the 
income statement? You are going to see that there is cost of sales, SG&A expenses, 
divestiture loss, maybe we have some businesses we sold but we've made a loss, 
restructure and impairment other exits costs there also similar, again we're just getting 
rid of some businesses and then be paying net interest. It can be positive or negative 
sometimes there is an interest expense, sometimes there is an interest gain and finally 
you pay income taxes.  
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Here is a 10 question of case number one, where can you learn how the company 
accounts for inventories? So I'm asking you, how do we know what kind of inventory 
accounting method this company uses? Most of the time, almost all of the time, we 
learned accounting for certain assets and liabilities by looking at notes. It can be 
generally either note one, number one or note number two. So here in notes to the 
Consolidated Financial Statements, note two, Summary of Significant Accounting 
Policies Inventories on page 51, summarizes that what kind of inventory method they 
are using in general.  
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Here is the note number two, Summary of Significant Accounting Policies, there is a 
paragraph just for inventories. So what does it say? It says all inventories in the United 
States other than grain are valued at the lower of cost using the last in first out method. 
This is very normal. Does a US firm use LIFO which we are going to cover in week 
number four and when we are talking about inventories so you don't have to know what 
it is. This is quite standard for a US firm or they are using market value of these 
inventories. Grain inventories are valued at net realizable value. Again we are going to 
cover these in week number four. The point I'm trying to make here is that if you want to 
learn the exact accounting methods for different groups of assets and liabilities, you got 
to look at the notes to financial statements. Most of the time these note is either number 
one or number two.  
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What are the main components of General Mills' inventories as of May 28, 2017? 
Please quantify. So I'm asking you when I look at inventory number on balance sheet, l 
see it as somebody's number. I'm asking you the components, so where is this 
inventory number coming from? What kind of inventories we have? Well, we have raw 
materials and packaging, its value is at 395.4 million. We have finished goods, so these 
are goods ready to sell, 1,224 and we also have grain. It's like another form of raw 
material. It is 73 million. So where did I get this information? I get this information from 
footnote number 17, supplemental information, it is on page 86 which I'm going to share 
it with you here.  
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For both years 2016 and 17, I shared with you what are the balances off from materials 
and packaging, finished goods, grain. There is a line called excess of fifo or would LIFO 
costs which you don't have to know for now, I'm going to explain this in week number 
four. At the end we have the total amount of inventory at the end of year 2017, it is 
1483.6. If you compare this number with the balance sheet it should be the exact 
number.  
 

 
Now, let's go to our case number two where we are asked to classify the following items 
as an asset, liability or shareholders equity for a sporting goods company. Retained 
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earnings, it is equity. Income tax receivable, it's a receivable therefore it's an 
asset. Other long term debt and leasing obligations, it's a liability. I'm going to cover 
leasing when we are talking about the liabilities. Inventories, we have just discussed, it's 
an asset. Prepaid expenses is an asset. Prepaid expenses means sometimes for 
example, we will pay the rent in advance for the next year, that's what in my prepaid 
expenses, when you pay yes cash goes down but it doesn't mean it's an expense 
because you didn't rent this facility yet. Once you start using this facility it can be 
expensive. By the time that you are going to use this facility, the prepayment is then 
asset. Accounts payable is a liability. Additional paid in capital is an equity. Income tax 
payable, liability. Account receivables is an asset and common stock is a part of 
shareholders equity.  
 

 
Now, I'm going to move to our case number three where we are going to classify each 
of these items for a coffee firm. What's the first item here? An agreement to hire one 
person to work as a server. So is this accounting? The answer is no. You just basically, 
verbally or contractually sign an agreement with somebody so that that somebody will 
work for you as a server. You didn't pay any money. They didn't start working for 
you. They didn't provide any service. Therefore on an accounting perspective, nothing 
has happened. Therefore if you look at the first line, we don't have anything associated 
with this. I'm not going to record this at all. Item number b here, a roasting machine 
used to roast coffee beans. Okay, what is the nature of this machine from an accounting 
perspective? It's a fixed asset. We are going to cover fixed assets in week number 
five. In my advanced course, where we are going to see that these are assets which are 
going to have life more than one year and this is a machine, it has a life more than one 
year. Therefore it's going to be a fixed asset. Item number c here, utilities for the current 
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month payable next month. One more time, utilities for the current month, payable next 
month. So what is the nature of this? This is going to be a current liability. So we use 
this utility, we owe money to utility company which we are going to pay in the next 
month, therefore it's a liability. Since we are going to pay next month, it is less than one 
year therefore it's also a current liability. Item number d, $4000 in cash on hand. Cash is 
an asset, it's generally a current asset because we can easily spend this money 
therefore it's going to be current asset. Item number e here, $1000 shares of common 
stock. What is the nature of this in terms of accounting? It's going to be part of 
shareholders equity. When you print shares, it's going to be included in your 
shareholders equity.50,000 kilograms of coffee beans. I have some coffee beans either 
roasted or unroasted. What is the nature of this in terms of accounting? It is going to be 
inventoried. It can be a raw material, or it can be finished goods inventory. Inventories 
are generally current assets. Okay. Most of the time you are going to sell these 
beans within a year therefore its current assets. If you are going to tell me that, 
''Look, this is a coffee beans I'm going to hold onto for ten years,'' then it can be a long-
term asset. But for now most of the time coffee beans are roasted and sold within a 
year, therefore it's a current asset. The next item here is an invoice from the main 
supplier of coffee beans. So this is my supplier of coffee beans. It looks like they supply 
of some beans and then they send me an invoice. What is the nature of this in terms of 
accounting? It's going to be a current liability. This is accounts payable where accounts 
payable are most of the time paid within a year, therefore it is accounts payable. Finally 
we have a banknote due in three years. So we borrow money from a bank which is 
going to be payable after three years, it's a liability there is no question about this since 
it's going to be paid after three years, it's going to be a long-term liability.  
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Now I'm going to move to my case number four. As you are going to notice case 
number four is a repetition of case number one, but the difference here is that we are 
going to use British Petroleum's annual report, and I value this exercise a lot, 
why? Here's a deal, in accounting at the end of the day most of the companies provide 
more or less the same amount of information. However the presentation of the 
information can be different, but the presentation can be especially different if we are 
talking about a firm which is not from the United States. That's why I choose British 
Petroleum quite intentionally. I want to show you their annual report and financial 
statements. You're going to see that the information is very similar, but the format is 
sometimes quite different. So here is the first question of case number four, what are 
the main components of British Petroleum on your report? Well, this is long, let me just 
look at the first part. We have a strategic report which includes chairman's letter, chief 
executive's letter, BP's investor proposition, sustainability group performance et 
cetera. There is a second big section which includes corporate governance where we 
have committee reports, we have directors' re-numeration report. This is especially a big 
deal in Europe where they're talking a lot about how much they pay to their 
executives, how to justify debt payment.  
 

 
Then we are interested in of course from an accounting perspective with financial 
statements. First we have independent auditor's report where some authors come and 
check the financial statements and they said that, ''Look, this is okay with respect to 
current accounting rules,'' and then we have income statement. We have 
comprehensive income which I am going to cover later. We have statement of changes 
in equity on page 131. We have a balance sheet cash flow statement and then 
starting with page 134, we have notes. As you see the format is similar. It's a little bit 
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longer this one, but it more or less covers the same information just like the General 
Mills in the first case.  
 

 
Then we also have some additional disclosure and shareholder information. So this is a 
long report, it's more than 300 pages.  
 

 
Here is the question number 2. What are the British Petroleum's three largest 
assets? These are property, plant, and equipment, trade and other receivables, and 
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cash and cash equivalents. Of course, where did I get this information? I got it from 
balance sheet. So let me share it with you. Here are three large assets they're in red 
rectangle. Let's just go over them one more time. What are these?  
 

 
Property plant, equipment, trade and other receivables, cash and cash equivalents.  
 

 
The third question of the fourth case is asking you, would you expect these to be British 
Petroleum's main assets given the nature of its business? It's not surprising that plant, 
property, and equipment, which includes oil and gas properties, plant and machinery 
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equipment, oil deposits, storage tanks. Service station is the largest asset given the 
nature of British Petroleum's business. This is a company which is in the business of 
drilling for oil. Therefore, it's quite normal that they have a huge amount of plant, 
property, and equipments.  
 

 
Question number 4 is asking you, what are the two largest liabilities? We have finance 
debt. It is non-current, basically so long-term finance debt, and then we have trade and 
other payables, and I got again this information from balance sheet, which I can share 
with you.  
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Here are the two largest suitable of liabilities. Financed debt, it is under non-current 
liabilities, and we have trade and other payables, which is in current liabilities.  
 

 
What types of obligations are represented by these liabilities? The finance debt consists 
mainly of long-term borrowings, and I got this information from Note 26 Finance 
Debt. Trade and other payables, which is Note 22 consists primarily of trade 
payables, amounts payable to joint ventures and associates, payables for capital 
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expenditure and acquisitions, payables related to the Gulf of Mexico oil spill. Finally, we 
have sales tax payables, custom duties, production taxes, and social security.  
 

 
Here is Note 26, where we see the details of the finance debt. You are going to see that 
most of these are borrowings, and if you look at Note 22, we see the details of trade and 
other payables. But the moral of this question is that if you want to learn more about the 
components of any of the numbers that you see on the balance sheet, or income 
statement, you got to look at the notes. A lot of people do not look at the notes as much 
as they should, but their will is in the detail, and the detail can be learned only going 
through the notes.  
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Question number 6, what is the value of shareholders' equity? Total shareholders 
equity, which is called total equity for BP is 101,548. Again, I got this information from 
balance sheet.  
 

 
As you can see here, it is the balance sheet shareholders equity side, and this number 
is in red rectangle.  
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What is the value of sales and other operating revenues for fiscal year 2018? That 
number is 298,756 in millions. Where do we get this information about sales? Of course, 
we get this information from the income statement.  
 

 
If you look at the income statement, that's first number.  
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What was the net income for fiscal year 2018? So I'm asking you the bottom line net 
income for 2018. We get this information again from income statement, and that number 
is 9,578 in millions.  
 

 
Here is income statement. There is a line called profit or loss for the year. It is 9,578.  
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The ninth question of this case is asking you, what does the net income number 
represent? Profit measures, the fiscal performance of British Petroleum, over the past 
fiscal year. For British Petroleum, profit is sales and other operating revenues, after 
interests and tax earnings from joint ventures and associates, gains, interests and other 
income, minus purchases. Purchases, if you look at the income statement, it looks a 
little bit complicated, but purchase basically means cost of goods sold, production and 
manufacturing expenses, production and similar taxes, depreciation, depletion 
amortization, impairments, exploration expenses, finance cost, basically it is interest, 
and income taxes.  
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The 10 question of this case is asking you, where can you learn how the 
company accounts for property, plant, and equipment? Again, we're asking you just the 
accounting for PP&E. As I said, most of the time, you are going to learn this 
information from either Note Number 1 or 2. For BP it is Note Number 1. There is an 
item called significant, accounting policies, judgments, estimates and assumptions, and 
you look at property, plant, and equipment paragraph.  
 

 
Here is property, plant, and equipment paragraph. They tell you in detail how do they do 
the accounting. For example, they say PP&E is stated at cost, less accumulated, 
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depreciation, accumulate impairment losses. So there is nothing particular here. This is 
quite normal.  
 

 
We are going to cover PP&E in week number 5. Then we have 11 question here. What 
are the main components of British Petroleum property, plant, and equipment as of 
December 2018? Please quantify. The question is particular asking you use the netbook 
amount. Book means balance sheet. So I'm asking you just look at the balance sheet or 
the notes of balance sheet. According to what is written over there, can you tell me what 
are the main components of plant, property, and equipment. Well, if you look at it, per 
Note 12 property, plant and equipment, we have oil and gas properties. Its amount is 
99,010. We have plant machinery and equipment. We have all deposits, storage tanks, 
and service stations, land and land improvements, transportation, buildings, fittings, 
fixtures, and office equipment.  
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As I said, you get all of this information by looking at Note 12. In Note 12 we have, in the 
first half, we have the cost of this asset. In the next half, we have the depreciation of this 
asset. As I mentioned, we're going to talk about this plant, property, and equipment in 
my advanced course. This finishes the cases for module number 1. I hope you find it 
useful to get the maximum benefit out of these cases. I strongly recommend before you 
go through the solutions, definitely download the question document, spend some time 
on it, and then come back and watch the solutions video. This way you are going to get 
the maximum benefit out of these cases. 
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Like this course? Learn more with the iMBA! (optional) 

 

The University of Illinois was born about 150 years ago with a land grant mission to 
democratize education. The IMBA is a testament to that mission. We are about access 
to education. We are looking for talented people around the world, across a variety of 
socioeconomic backgrounds and demographic characteristics to constitute our classes. 
Because we believe the heterogeneity in background, heterogeneity in talented people 
will be fantastic for the IMBA, not only in terms of our visibility, but also in terms of 
enhancing the experiences of our students. And so what we have done is we are 
providing the opportunity to people around the world, talented people around the world 
to complete a high quality MBA education for about $20,000. So if you are talented, and 
if you are eager to grow, then we want you to be a part of the University of Illinois family. 
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